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changed. Therefore, we have
determined that RHP and NSK Europe
have a significant financial relationship,
and that the nature of their relationship
with their parent company, NSK-Japan,
permits the price and cost manipulation
that requires that we consider these
companies as a consolidated entity. See
AFBs II (at 28393) and AFBs III (at
39772).

Because NSK Europe did not provide
the sales and cost information (Sections
C and D) necessary for this review, we
were unable to properly calculate the
FMVs for particular RHP U.S. sales.
Because we know that RHP reported the
entire universe of U.S. sales, we applied
BIA to those U.S. sales for which the
FMVs were potentially affected by the
lack of information concerning NSK
Europe’s HM sales and cost. See AFBs
III (at 39773). As the BIA rate we
applied RHP’s highest rate for each class
or kind: 48.14 percent for BBs, which
was RHP’s BB margin from the third
administrative review, and 48.29 for
CRBs, which was RHP’s CRB margin
from the second administrative review.

Comment 3: SKF-Sweden argues that
the Department eliminated a number of
HM transactions based on the erroneous
conclusion that such transactions
reflected preferential prices to related
parties. SKF asserts that there is no
direct or indirect ownership or control
between the companies, and that the
relationship between the parties noted
by the Department at verification has no
influence on price. SKF also states that
the Department’s comparison of average
prices is insufficient to test the arm’s-
length nature of the transactions
because the Department included
companies with no common ownership
interests and companies with ownership
interests of less than 20 percent, did not
individually analyze the companies
involved, and did not consider the
relative quantities involved.

Torrington maintains that the
Department will use sales to related
parties as a basis for FMV only if it is
satisfied that the price is comparable to
the price at which the producer or
reseller sold such or similar
merchandise to unrelated parties, and
that the only valid criterion in this
determination is price. Torrington
argues that there is a regulatory
presumption that related-party sales
should be excluded in a calculation of
FMV. Federal-Mogul and Torrington
state that the burden is on the
respondent, not the Department, to
overcome this presumption by
demonstrating affirmatively that related-
party transaction prices are comparable
to prices to unrelated parties.

Torrington also asserts that SKF has
failed to submit any data demonstrating
that its prices to related and unrelated
parties are comparable and thus has not
met its burden. Torrington and Federal-
Mogul further point out that SKF has
provided no evidence on the record
regarding any particular related-party
sales or the price comparability of its
related-party sales.

Department’s Position: We disagree
with SKF. 19 CFR 353.45 provides that
the Department ordinarily will include
related-party sales in the calculation of
FMV only if it is satisfied that the sales
were made at arm’s-length prices, i.e.,
that the prices of such sales are
comparable to the prices at which the
seller sold such or similar merchandise
to unrelated parties. For purposes of
applying this provision, § 353.45 also
refers to section 771(13) of the Tariff Act
for the definition of related parties. We
preliminarily determined that SKF-
Sweden made HM sales to customers
related to it as described in section
771(13)(D) of the Tariff Act.
Accordingly, we conducted an analysis
to determine whether these sales were
made at arm’s-length prices. Because we
determined that these sales were not
made at arm’s-length prices, we
excluded them from our calculations of
FMV. (We note that SKF-Germany also
made HM sales to related parties, but
that we determined these sales were
made at arm’s-length prices. Therefore,
we did not exclude them from our
calculation of FMV for SKF-Germany.)

On reexamination of the evidence on
the record, however, we determined that
one of these HM customers in fact did
not meet the definition of a related party
as specified in section 771(13) of the
Tariff Act. Therefore, for these final
results we retained sales to this
customer by SKF-Sweden in calculating
FMVs and did not include these sales in
our arm’s-length analysis for related-
party sales.

In determining whether prices to
related parties are in fact arm’s-length
prices, we rely on a comparison of
average unrelated-party prices for each
model to average related-party prices for
the same models. When average prices
to unrelated parties are predominantly
higher than average prices to related
parties for the class or kind of
merchandise, we disregard sales to
related parties for that class or kind.
Because SKF has provided no evidence
to refute our findings that the average
prices of certain models sold to related
parties are not comparable to the
average prices of these models sold to
unrelated parties, other than reference
to statements by company personnel at
verification that these companies were

not related, we have continued to
exclude these sales for the final results.
See SKF Sverige AB Verification Report,
February 23, 1994, and Rhone Poulenc
Inc. v. United States 899 F. 2d 1185 (Fed
Cir. 1990).

Comment 4: NTN challenges the
Department’s decision to exclude from
its analysis certain HM sales to related
parties. According to NTN, the
Department excluded related-party sales
from its analysis without having first
articulated any standard for determining
whether sales prices to related parties
were comparable to sales prices to
unrelated parties. NTN also objects to
the Department’s use of weighted-
averages in its comparison of sales
prices to related and unrelated parties
because weighted-average prices to
related and unrelated parties can differ
even if the per-unit invoice prices are
identical. Finally, NTN argues that the
Department failed to account for the
impact of different payment terms and
differences in sales quantities on sales
prices to related and unrelated parties.
As a result, NTN concludes that the
Department should revise its test for
determining whether related party
prices are comparable to unrelated party
prices for the final results.

Torrington and Federal-Mogul claim
that NTN has failed to meet its burden
of proving that sales prices to related
parties are comparable to those to
unrelated parties. Torrington further
argues that the Department’s method of
comparing weighted-average prices to
related and unrelated parties is a
reasonable and efficient method of
comparing prices given the large
number of respondents and HM sales
transactions. Moreover, Torrington
asserts that NTN failed to demonstrate
that payment and quantity terms would
have any effect on the Department’s
analysis, while Federal-Mogul argues
that the Department’s arm’s-length test
accounts for the additional factors cited
by NTN. As a result, Torrington and
Federal-Mogul request that the
Department continue to exclude HM
sales of BBs and CRBs to related parties
from its analysis for these final results.

Department’s Position: We agree with
Torrington and Federal-Mogul. Because
we deduct credit and conduct our
analysis by level of trade, our arm’s-
length test accounts for differences in
payment terms and, to the extent that
they are reflected in sales to different
levels of trade, differences in quantities
of sale. Further, our use of weighted
averages in our comparisons of sales
prices to related and unrelated parties is
warranted because it provides the most
accurate means of measuring, for each
model, NTN’s preponderant pricing


